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21-6332. Possession	of	a	 firearm	under	 the	 influence.	 (a)	Possession	of	a	 firearm	under	 the	 influence	 is
knowingly	possessing	or	carrying	a	loaded	firearm	on	or	about	such	person,	or	within	such	person's	immediate
access	and	control	while	in	a	vehicle,	while	under	the	influence	of	alcohol	or	drugs,	or	both,	to	such	a	degree	as
to	render	such	person	incapable	of	safely	operating	a	firearm.
(b) Possession	of	a	firearm	under	the	influence	is	a	class	A	nonperson	misdemeanor.
(c) This	section	shall	not	apply	to:
(1) A	person	who	possesses	or	carries	a	firearm	while	in	such	person's	own	dwelling	or	place	of	business	or	on
land	owned	or	possessed	by	such	person;	or
(2) the	transitory	possession	or	use	of	a	firearm	during	an	act	committed	in	self-defense	or	in	defense	of	another
person	or	any	other	act	committed	if	legally	justified	or	excused,	provided	such	possession	or	use	lasts	no	longer
than	is	immediately	necessary.
(d) If	probable	cause	exists	for	a	law	enforcement	officer	to	believe	a	person	is	in	possession	of	a	firearm	under
the	influence	of	alcohol	or	drugs,	or	both,	such	law	enforcement	officer	shall	request	such	person	submit	to	one
or	more	tests	of	the	person's	blood,	breath,	urine	or	other	bodily	substance	to	determine	the	presence	of	alcohol
or	drugs.	The	selection	of	the	test	or	tests	shall	be	made	by	the	officer.
(e)	 (1) If	 a	 law	 enforcement	 officer	 requests	 a	 person	 to	 submit	 to	 a	 test	 of	 blood	 under	 this	 section,	 the
withdrawal	of	blood	at	the	direction	of	the	officer	may	be	performed	only	by:
(A) A	person	licensed	to	practice	medicine	and	surgery,	 licensed	as	a	physician's	assistant,	or	a	person	acting
under	the	direction	of	any	such	licensed	person;
(B) a	registered	nurse	or	a	licensed	practical	nurse;
(C) any	 qualified	 medical	 technician,	 including,	 but	 not	 limited	 to,	 an	 emergency	 medical	 technician-
intermediate,	mobile	 intensive	 care	 technician,	 an	 emergency	medical	 technician-intermediate/defibrillator,	 an
advanced	 emergency	 medical	 technician	 or	 a	 paramedic,	 as	 those	 terms	 are	 defined	 in	 K.S.A.	 65-6112,	 and
amendments	thereto,	authorized	by	medical	protocol;	or
(D) a	phlebotomist.
(2) A	law	enforcement	officer	may	direct	a	medical	professional	described	in	this	subsection	to	draw	a	sample	of
blood	from	a	person	if	the	person	has	given	consent	or	upon	meeting	the	requirements	of	subsection	(d).
(3) When	so	directed	by	a	law	enforcement	officer	through	a	written	statement,	the	medical	professional	shall
withdraw	the	sample	as	soon	as	practical	and	shall	deliver	the	sample	to	the	law	enforcement	officer	or	another
law	enforcement	officer	as	directed	by	the	requesting	law	enforcement	officer	as	soon	as	practical,	provided	the
collection	 of	 the	 sample	 does	 not	 jeopardize	 the	 person's	 life,	 cause	 serious	 injury	 to	 the	 person	 or	 seriously
impede	 the	 person's	 medical	 assessment,	 care	 or	 treatment.	 The	 medical	 professional	 authorized	 herein	 to
withdraw	 the	 blood	 and	 the	 medical	 care	 facility	 where	 the	 blood	 is	 drawn	 may	 act	 on	 good	 faith	 that	 the
requirements	have	been	met	 for	directing	the	withdrawing	of	blood	once	presented	with	the	written	statement
provided	for	under	this	subsection.	The	medical	professional	shall	not	require	the	person	to	sign	any	additional
consent	or	waiver	 form.	 In	such	a	case,	 the	person	authorized	 to	withdraw	blood	and	 the	medical	care	 facility
shall	not	be	liable	in	any	action	alleging	lack	of	consent	or	lack	of	informed	consent.
(4) Such	 sample	 or	 samples	 shall	 be	 an	 independent	 sample	 and	 not	 be	 a	 portion	 of	 a	 sample	 collected	 for
medical	purposes.	The	person	collecting	 the	blood	 sample	 shall	 complete	 the	 collection	portion	of	 a	document
provided	by	law	enforcement.
(5) If	a	sample	is	to	be	taken	under	authority	of	a	search	warrant,	and	the	person	must	be	restrained	to	collect
the	sample	pursuant	to	this	section,	law	enforcement	shall	be	responsible	for	applying	any	such	restraint	utilizing
acceptable	 law	 enforcement	 restraint	 practices.	 The	 restraint	 shall	 be	 effective	 in	 controlling	 the	 person	 in	 a
manner	not	to	 jeopardize	the	person's	safety	or	that	of	the	medical	professional	or	attending	medical	or	health
care	staff	during	the	drawing	of	the	sample	and	without	interfering	with	medical	treatment.
(6) A	law	enforcement	officer	may	request	a	urine	sample	upon	meeting	the	requirements	of	subsection	(d).
(7) If	a	law	enforcement	officer	requests	a	person	to	submit	to	a	test	of	urine	under	this	section,	the	collection	of
the	urine	sample	shall	be	supervised	by:
(A) A	person	licensed	to	practice	medicine	and	surgery,	 licensed	as	a	physician's	assistant,	or	a	person	acting
under	the	direction	of	any	such	licensed	person;
(B) a	registered	nurse	or	a	licensed	practical	nurse;	or
(C) a	law	enforcement	officer	of	the	same	sex	as	the	person	being	tested.
The	 collection	 of	 the	 urine	 sample	 shall	 be	 conducted	 out	 of	 the	 view	 of	 any	 person	 other	 than	 the	 persons
supervising	the	collection	of	the	sample	and	the	person	being	tested,	unless	the	right	to	privacy	is	waived	by	the
person	 being	 tested.	When	possible,	 the	 supervising	 person	 shall	 be	 a	 law	 enforcement	 officer.	 The	 results	 of
qualitative	testing	for	drug	presence	shall	be	admissible	in	evidence	and	questions	of	accuracy	or	reliability	shall
go	to	the	weight	rather	than	the	admissibility	of	the	evidence.	If	the	person	is	medically	unable	to	provide	a	urine
sample	in	such	manner	due	to	the	injuries	or	treatment	of	the	injuries,	the	same	authorization	and	procedure	as
used	for	the	collection	of	blood	in	paragraphs	(2)	and	(3)	shall	apply	to	the	collection	of	a	urine	sample.
(8) The	 person	 performing	 or	 assisting	 in	 the	 performance	 of	 any	 such	 test	 and	 the	 law	 enforcement	 officer
requesting	any	such	test	who	is	acting	in	accordance	with	this	section	shall	not	be	liable	in	any	civil	and	criminal
proceeding	involving	the	action.
(f)	(1) The	person's	refusal	shall	be	admissible	in	evidence	against	the	person	at	any	trial	on	a	charge	arising	out
of	possession	of	a	firearm	under	the	influence	of	alcohol	or	drugs,	or	both.
(2) Failure	of	a	person	to	provide	an	adequate	breath	sample	or	samples	as	directed	shall	constitute	a	refusal
unless	the	person	shows	that	the	failure	was	due	to	physical	inability	caused	by	a	medical	condition	unrelated	to
any	ingested	alcohol	or	drugs.
(3) In	any	criminal	prosecution	for	a	violation	of	this	section,	if	the	court	finds	that	a	person	refused	to	submit	to
testing	when	requested	pursuant	to	this	section,	the	county	or	district	attorney,	upon	petition	to	the	court,	may
recover	on	behalf	of	 the	state,	 in	addition	 to	 the	criminal	penalties	provided	 in	 this	section,	a	civil	penalty	not
exceeding	$1,000	for	each	violation.
(g) If	a	person	who	holds	a	valid	license	to	carry	a	concealed	handgun	issued	pursuant	to	K.S.A.	2018	Supp.	75-
7c01	et	seq.,	and	amendments	thereto,	is	convicted	of	a	violation	of	this	section,	such	person's	license	to	carry	a
concealed	handgun	shall	be	revoked	for	a	minimum	of	one	year	for	a	first	offense	and	three	years	for	a	second	or
subsequent	offense.
(h) In	 any	 criminal	 prosecution	 for	 possession	 of	 a	 firearm	 under	 the	 influence	 of	 alcohol	 or	 drugs,	 or	 both,
evidence	of	the	concentration	of	alcohol	or	drugs	in	the	defendant's	blood,	urine,	breath	or	other	bodily	substance
may	be	admitted	and	shall	give	rise	to	the	following:
(1) If	the	alcohol	concentration	is	less	than	.08,	that	fact	may	be	considered	with	other	competent	evidence	to
determine	if	the	defendant	was	under	the	influence	of	alcohol	or	drugs,	or	both.



(2) If	the	alcohol	concentration	is	.08	or	more,	it	shall	be	prima	facie	evidence	that	the	defendant	was	under	the
influence	of	alcohol.
(3) If	there	was	present	in	the	defendant's	bodily	substance	any	narcotic,	hypnotic,	somnifacient,	stimulating	or
other	 drug	 which	 has	 the	 capacity	 to	 render	 the	 defendant	 incapacitated,	 that	 fact	 may	 be	 considered	 to
determine	if	the	defendant	was	under	the	influence	of	alcohol	or	drugs,	or	both.
(i) The	provisions	of	subsection	(h)	shall	not	be	construed	as	 limiting	the	 introduction	of	any	other	competent
evidence	bearing	upon	the	question	of	whether	or	not	the	defendant	was	under	the	influence	of	alcohol	or	drugs,
or	both.
(j) Upon	the	request	of	any	person	submitting	to	testing	under	this	section,	a	report	of	the	results	of	the	testing
shall	be	made	available	to	such	person.
History: L.	2014,	ch.	97,	§	6;	July	1.


